

Female Genital Cutting

Fact Sheet

2021 UPDATE

Female genital cutting (FGC) is a form of gender-based violence and a violation of the sexual and reproductive health and rights (SRHR) of women and girls.

What is female genital cutting (FGC)?

- FGC is a harmful practice where part or all of a girl's external genitals are removed or injured for non-medical reasons.¹
- In half of the countries that practice FGC, the majority of girls are cut before the age of five; elsewhere, cutting occurs between 5 and 14 years of age.² There is an increasing trend for girls to be cut at younger ages.³
- Those who have experienced FGC may be affected physically and psychologically throughout their lives.⁴
- FGC is a form of violence against women and girls⁵ and is a violation of human rights, including: sexual rights;⁶ the right to health; the right to be free from cruel, inhumane, or degrading treatment; the right to security and physical integrity; and children's rights to special protections.⁷

What are the types?

There are currently four different types of FGC as defined by the World Health Organization:⁸

- Type I – Partial or total removal of the clitoris (a small, sensitive, and erectile part of the female genitals) and, in very rare cases, only the prepuce (the fold of skin surrounding the clitoris).⁹
- Type II – Partial or total removal of the clitoris and the labia minora, with or without excision of the labia majora (the labia are “the lips” that surround the vagina).¹⁰
- Type III – Commonly known as infibulation, this involves narrowing the vaginal orifice with the creation of a covering seal by cutting and repositioning the labia minora and/or the labia majora, with or without excision of the clitoris, leaving a tiny hole for menstrual blood and urine.¹¹ This means that a woman may have to be cut open before she has intercourse and then has to be cut and resealed each time she gives birth.¹²
- Type IV – All other harmful procedures to the female genitalia for non-medical purposes, including pricking, piercing, incising, scraping, and cauterization.¹³

What is the scale of the issue?

- An estimated 200 million women and girls worldwide are living with the effects of FGC.¹⁴
- FGC has been documented in at least 92 countries through indirect estimates, media reports, and small-scale studies; in many of these countries, however, comprehensive, nationwide FGC data are not available.¹⁵
- The practice of FGC is concentrated in countries from the Atlantic Coast of Africa to the Horn of Africa, in areas of the Middle East including Iraq and Yemen, and in parts of Asia including Indonesia and the Maldives.¹⁶ Girls in Europe, North America, and Australasia living in diaspora communities are also cut, with 500,000 women in Europe and 500,000 in the U.S. thought to be affected.^{17,18}
- In some contexts, there has been an alarming shift toward medicalization, or FGC performed by a healthcare provider - in violation of medical ethics. Despite widespread opposition, there has been an increase in the prevalence of medicalized cutting, which continues to pose health risks and may influence a community's willingness to abandon the practice.¹⁹

Why does FGC happen?

- FGC is a social norm: parents may decide to have their daughter cut because they believe it is the right thing to do in order to secure her future, but also because the community believes it is the right thing to do.²⁰
- Pressure from the community throughout life continues to reinforce the norm, with it being harder for uncut girls to marry or take part in community life.²¹
- FGC is a manifestation of gender inequality, and is held in place by harmful gender norms that define the limits of a girl's aspirations and opportunities.²²
- FGC is not a religious practice. FGC pre-dates, and is not required or recommended by any religion.²³ Communities of Christian, Jewish, Islamic, and other faiths practice FGC.

FGC in emergency settings

- FGC is a cultural practice that can move with communities if/when they are displaced due to an emergency.²⁴
- Emergency situations and humanitarian crises, including health epidemics like COVID-19,²⁵ have disproportionate impacts on women and girls and exacerbate existing gender inequalities and gender-based violence²⁶ including FGC.²⁷
- For example, during and after emergency situations and humanitarian crises, families may uphold the cultural practice of FGC in order to prepare their daughters for marriage; marriage is performed during times of crisis to protect daughters from the uncertainty that arises.²⁸
- UNFPA estimates that an additional two million cases of FGC will need to be averted to meet Agenda 2030 because of COVID-19's delays to FGC programming.²⁹
- While COVID-19 lockdowns and stay-at-home orders have widely resulted in a loss of prevention, protection, and support services to women and girls at risk or survivors of FGC, a lack of access to health services may temporarily drive down rates of medicalized FGC.³⁰

FGC and sexual health and rights

- FGC violates human rights principles including non-discrimination on the basis of sex, the right to bodily integrity, the right to life, and the right to the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health.³¹
- During and immediately after cutting, girls may experience severe pain, hemorrhaging, shock, vaginal infections, cysts, urine retention, damage to adjoining organs, and even death.³²
- Women who have undergone FGC are more likely to report increased painful intercourse.³³
- Women who have undergone FGC are more likely to report impact on sexual function including lowered arousal,

orgasm, and lubrication.³⁴

- Women who have undergone FGC are more likely to report reduced sexual desire.³⁵
- Women who have undergone FGC are more likely to experience anxiety, depression, post-traumatic stress disorder, and low self-esteem, amongst other long-term psychological impacts.³⁶
- The practice of FGC in communities is reflective of underlying gender inequality that places less value on women and girls in comparison to men and boys; when exacerbated by socio-cultural norms that place emphasis on girls' purity and virginity, this same gender inequality may lead to other harmful practices including child, early, and forced marriage (CEFM).³⁷

FGC and HIV/STI risk

- There is a potential increased risk of transmitting HIV, tetanus, and hepatitis B during cutting due to unsterilized utensils.³⁸
- In Kenya, girls who have been cut are more likely to have older partners and more likely to have their first sexual experience before the age of 20—both risk factors for HIV.³⁹
- FGC is associated with an increased risk of bacterial vaginosis, an infection of the vagina.⁴⁰

FGC and reproductive and maternal health

- FGC performed early in life is a contributing factor to maternal mortality.⁴¹
- The WHO found that women who have undergone more extreme forms of FGC are 70% more likely to suffer post-partum hemorrhage and are 30% more likely to require a caesarean section than other women.⁴²
- FGC can lead to infertility.⁴³
- FGC leads to an increased risk of childbirth complications.⁴⁴
- Women and girls who undergo infibulation will need to be cut open before or during labor to allow for childbirth and/or before sex. This leads to multiple cutting and stitching procedures.⁴⁵
- FGC can cause difficulty in assessing progress during labor and can lead to prolonged labor and obstruction during labor.⁴⁶ Prolonged or obstructed labor as a result of FGC has been linked to higher instances of obstetric fistula.⁴⁷
- FGC leads to increased risk of newborn death.⁴⁸
- There are also likely to be one or two infant deaths per 100 births among women who have undergone FGC (of all types), largely as a result of obstructed labor.⁴⁹
- Women who undergo FGC experience higher rates of perineal damage than women who have not had FGC.⁵⁰
- Women and girls in Somalia, Egypt, and Sudan report fearing labor and delivery after having undergone FGC.⁵¹
- A review by the Norwegian Knowledge Center for the Health Services reinforced World Health Organization findings and concluded: “the increased risk of harm is unmistakable... the increase in obstetric suffering and morbidity is too high to justify continuing the practice.”⁵²

How FGC is ending

- Because FGC is a social norm, it is difficult for individual families to stop the practice on their own, for risk of social sanctions. There must usually be a collective process of deliberation before the whole community is able to decide to abandon the practice.⁵³
- UNICEF and UNFPA report that since 2008, 31.6 million people in more than 21,700 communities in 15 countries with high FGC prevalence have made public declarations to abandon the practice of FGC, including Nigeria and the Gambia.⁵⁴

- Support for ending FGC is included in numerous international and regional human rights treaties and consensus documents, including the Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination against Women, the Convention on the Rights of the Child, the Programme of Action of the International Conference on Population and Development (ICPD) at Cairo, the Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action, and the Maputo Protocol, among others.⁵⁵
- In 2015, the United Nations adopted the Sustainable Development Goals, which includes SDG indicator 5.3.2; the proportion of women and girls who have undergone FGC, under Goal 5: Achieve gender equality and empower all women and girls.⁵⁶
- On July 17, 2020, the United Nations General Assembly reaffirmed its commitment to eliminating FGC globally by passing a resolution that acknowledges and responds to COVID-19's impacts on FGC.^{57,58}

The future of FGC research, policy, and advocacy

- Acknowledging FGC as a social norm is essential to understanding why FGC happens, and the role of whole communities in collective decision-making to end the practice.⁵⁹
 - Integrating gender-transformative approaches to FGC programming is necessary in order to shift and challenge harmful gender norms that underpin and perpetuate the practice.⁶⁰
- Research and data collection must be systematic across countries where FGC is practiced to strengthen public information and awareness-raising activities, measure the effectiveness and impact of existing policies and programs, and monitor the progress made in eliminating FGC.⁶¹
 - Data must be disaggregated across age, geographical location and ethnic and migrant status.⁶²
- An intersectional approach to addressing FGC across sectors is vital. Community-led efforts need to be backed by strong legislative frameworks and strong policy responses, including fully funded National Action Plans and national coordination mechanisms.⁶³
 - Survivors of FGC and their communities must be meaningfully engaged in policy-making on FGC.⁶⁴
 - More financial resources must be allocated to ending FGC globally, prioritizing women and community-led prevention programs.⁶⁵
 - Greater provisions are also needed for emergencies and flexible cash-based assistance during humanitarian crises.⁶⁶

Endnotes

- 1 World Health Organization (WHO), Female genital mutilation (2020), *available at* <https://www.who.int/en/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/female-genital-mutilation> [hereinafter WHO, Female genital mutilation (2020)].
- 2 UNICEF, Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting: A statistical overview and exploration of the dynamics of change (2013), *available at* https://www.unicef.org/publications/index_69875.html.
- 3 UNICEF, What is female genital mutilation? 7 questions answered (2019), *available at* <https://www.unicef.org/stories/what-you-need-know-about-female-genital-mutilation> [hereinafter UNICEF, What is female genital mutilation? (2019)].
- 4 WHO et al., Eliminating Female Genital Mutilation: An Interagency Statement 10 (2008), *available at* https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/43839/9789241596442_eng.pdf?sequence=1 [hereinafter WHO et al., Eliminating Female Genital Mutilation (2008)].
- 5 *Id.*
- 6 Ebenezer Durojaye & Lucyline Nkatha Murungi, *The African Women's Protocol and Sexual Rights*, *The International Journal of Human Rights* 13 (2014).
- 7 WHO, Female genital mutilation (2020), *supra* note 1.
- 8 *Id.*
- 9 *Id.*
- 10 *Id.*
- 11 *Id.*
- 12 United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA), Female genital mutilation (FGM) frequently asked questions (2018), *available at* <https://www.unfpa.org/resources/female-genital-mutilation-fgm-frequently-asked-questions> [hereinafter UNFPA, FGM frequently asked questions (2018)].
- 13 WHO, Female genital mutilation (2020), *supra* note 1.
- 14 United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF), Female genital mutilation (FGM) (2020), *available at* https://data.unicef.org/topic/child-protection/female-genital-mutilation/#_edn1 [hereinafter UNICEF, FGM (2020)].
- 15 End FGM European Network, U.S. End FGM/C Network, Equality Now, Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting: A Call for a Global Response (2020), *available at* <https://endfgmnetwork.org/resources/fgm-c-is-global-but-so-is-the-movement-to-end-it/>.
- 16 UNICEF, FGM (2020), *supra* note 14.
- 17 Howard Goldberg, Paul Stupp, Ekwutosi Okoroh, Ghenet Besera, David Goodman & Isabella Danel, *Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting in the United States: Updated Estimates of Women and Girls at Risk*, 2012, 131 *Public Health Reports* 340-347 (2016).
- 18 Mark Mather & Charlotte Feldman-Jacobs, *The Population Reference Bureau: Women and Girls at Risk of Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting in the United States* (2016), *available at* <https://www.prb.org/us-fgmc/>.
- 19 Population Council & UKAID, Trends in Medicalisation of Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting: What do the data reveal? (2018), *available at* https://www.popcouncil.org/uploads/pdfs/2018RH_MedicalizationFGMC_update.pdf; See also UNICEF, Female Genital Mutilation: A New Generation Calls for Ending an Old Practice 8 (2020), *available at* <https://data.unicef.org/resources/female-genital-mutilation-a-new-generation-calls-for-ending-an-old-practice/>
- 20 Gerry Mackie, *Social Dynamics of Abandonment of Harmful Practices: A New Look at the Theory*, 2009-06 UNICEF Office of Research Innocenti (2009).
- 21 WHO et al., Eliminating Female Genital Mutilation (2008), *supra* note 4; See also Sophia Koukoui et al., *The mothering experience of women with FGM/C raising 'uncut' daughters, in Ivory Coast and Canada*, 14 *Reprod. Health* (2017).
- 22 UNICEF, Gender Transformative Approaches for the Elimination of Female Genital Mutilation (2020), *available at* <https://www.unicef.org/media/86391/file/FGM-Mainstreaming-Gender-Equality-2020-v2.pdf> [hereinafter UNICEF, Gender Transformative Approaches (2020)].
- 23 WHO et al., Eliminating Female Genital Mutilation (2008), *supra* note 4, at 6.
- 24 28 Too Many, The Impact of Emergency Situations on Female Genital Mutilation 3 (2014), *available at* https://www.28toomany.org/static/media/uploads/Training%20Research%20and%20Resources/the_impact_of_emergency_situations_on_fgm.pdf [hereinafter 28 Too Many, The Impact of Emergency Situations (2014)].
- 25 Clare Wenham, et al., *COVID-19: the gendered impacts of the outbreak*, 395 *Lancet* 846-848 (2020).
- 26 Julie Lafrenière, et al., *Introduction: gender, humanitarian action and crisis response*, 27 *Gender & Development* 187-201 (2019).
- 27 The Orchid Project, Impacts of COVID-19 on Female Genital Cutting 4 (2020), *available at* https://www.orchidproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/COVID_female_genital_cutting_FGC_policy_briefing_Orchid_Project_FINAL.pdf [hereinafter The Orchid Project, Impacts of COVID-19 (2020)].
- 28 28 Too Many, The Impact of Emergency Situations (2014), *supra* note 24, at 3.
- 29 UNFPA, Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Family Planning and Ending Gender-based Violence, Female Genital Mutilation and Child Marriage (2020), *available at* https://www.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/resource-pdf/COVID-19_impact_brief_for_UNFPA_24_April_2020_1.pdf.
- 30 The Orchid Project, Impacts of COVID-19 (2020), *supra* note 27, at 14.
- 31 *Convention on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women*, New York, 18 December 1979, *available at* <http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/cedaw/text/econvention.htm>.
- 32 WHO, Female genital mutilation (2020), *supra* note 1.
- 33 Population Council & UKAID, Health Impacts of Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting: A Synthesis of the Evidence (2016), *available at* <https://www.>

popcouncil.org/uploads/pdfs/2016RH_HealthImpactsFGMC.pdf.

- 34 *Id.*; See also Sharifa A. Alsibiani & Abdulrahim A. Rouzi, *Sexual function in women with female genital mutilation*, 93 *Fertility and Sterility* 722-724 (2010).
- 35 Dan Reisel & Sarah M. Creighton, *Long-term health consequences of Female Genital Mutilation (FGM)*, 80 *Maturitas* 48-51 (2015).
- 36 WHO, *Female genital mutilation* (2020), *supra* note 1.
- 37 Gender and Development Network, *Harmful Traditional Practices: Your Questions, Our Answers* (2015), available at <https://static1.squarespace.com/static/536c4ee8e4b0b60bc6ca7c74/t/54b561ebe4b02a643c1c7ac6/1421173227982/GADN+Harmful+Traditional+Practices.pdf>.
- 38 *Id.*, at 23.
- 39 Kathryn M. Yount & Bisrat K. Abraham, *Female Genital cutting and HIV/AIDS Among Kenyan Women*, 38 *Studies in Family Planning* 73-88 (2007).
- 40 Rigmor C. Berg, Vigdis Underland, Jan Odgaard-Jensen, Atle Fretheim & Gunn E. Vist, *Effects of female genital cutting on physical health outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis*, 4 *BMJ Open* e006316 (2014).
- 41 WHO, *A systematic review of the health complications of female genital mutilation including sequelae in childbirth* (2000), available at <http://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/66355> [hereinafter WHO, *A systematic review of the health complications* (2000)].
- 42 WHO et al., *Eliminating Female Genital Mutilation* (2008), *supra* note 4.
- 43 Lars Almroth, et al., *Primary infertility after genital mutilation in girlhood in Sudan: a case-control study*, 366 *Lancet* 385-391 (2005) [hereinafter Almroth, et al., *Primary infertility after genital mutilation in girlhood* (2005)].
- 44 *Id.*
- 45 *Id.*
- 46 UNFPA, *FGM frequently asked questions* (2018), *supra* note 12.
- 47 Population Council, *Exploring the Association Between FGM/C and Fistula: A Review of the Evidence* (2017), available at https://www.popcouncil.org/uploads/pdfs/2017RH_FGMC-Fistula.pdf.
- 48 Almroth, et al., *Primary infertility after genital mutilation in girlhood* (2005), *supra* note 43.
- 49 WHO, *Female genital mutilation and obstetric outcome: WHO collaborative prospective study in six African countries*, 367 *Lancet* 1835-1841 (2006).
- 50 *Id.*
- 51 WHO, *A systematic review of the health complications* (2000), *supra* note 41.
- 52 Rigmor C. Berg & Vigdis Underland, *The Obstetric Consequences of Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting: A systematic Review and Meta Analysis*, *Obstet. Gynecol. Int.* 15 (2013).
- 53 WHO et al., *Eliminating Female Genital Mutilation* (2008), *supra* note 4, at 1.
- 54 United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA), *Female Genital Mutilation* (2020), available at <https://www.unfpa.org/female-genital-mutilation>.
- 55 WHO et al., *Eliminating Female Genital Mutilation* 9 (2008), *supra* note 4, at 31-32.
- 56 UN General Assembly resolution 71/313, *Global indicator framework for the Sustainable Development Goals and targets of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development*, A/RES/71/313 (6 July 2017), available at https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/Global%20Indicator%20Framework%20after%20refinement_Eng.pdf
- 57 UN General Assembly resolution 46/16, *Elimination of female genital mutilation*, A/HRC/RES/46/16 (24 July 2020), available at <https://undocs.org/en/A/HRC/RES/44/16> [hereinafter UN General Assembly, A/HRC/RES/46/16 (2020)].
- 58 UN General Assembly resolution 67/146, *Intensifying global efforts for the elimination of female genital mutilations*, A/RES/67/146 (20 December 2012), available at http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/RES/67/146.
- 59 WHO et al., *Eliminating Female Genital Mutilation* (2008), *supra* note 4.
- 60 UNICEF, *Gender Transformative Approaches* (2020), *supra* note 22.
- 61 UN General Assembly, A/HRC/RES/46/16 (2020), *supra* note 58, at 6.
- 62 *Id.*
- 63 *Id.*
- 64 WHO et al., *Eliminating Female Genital Mutilation* (2008), *supra* note 4.
- 65 UNFPA, *Costing the Three Transformative Results* 8 (2020), available at https://www.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/pub-pdf/Transformative_results_journal_23-online.pdf.
- 66 The Orchid Project, *Impacts of COVID-19* (2020), *supra* note 27.